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Sincerely, 

 
Charles H. Zeanah, M.D 
Mary Peter Sellars Polchow Chair in Psychiatry 
Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics 



Carson Johnson 
 

Anchorage, AK 99508 
February 24th, 2025 
 
Senator Forrest Dunbar  
Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee  
State Capitol Room 125  
Juneau AK, 99801 

Re: Alaska SB 88 

Dear Senator Dunbar, 

I am writing this letter to express my strong support for SB 88.  

My wife and I have been licensed resource parents since November 2021. We have had our 
longest placement, a nearly 6 year old, since December of 2021. In this time, we have cared 
for children and watched families take the action steps necessary to reunify quickly. We 
have experienced relative placements express their interest and take placement in a matter 
of days. But unfortunately, we have also observed no-show family contact visits, relapses, 
discontinued video calls, and relatives who have �irmly denied placement only to change 
their mind two or more years later.  

SB 88 would discourage biological family members from denying placement and changing 
their decision so much later in the case. This bill puts �irst the emotional and mental well-
being of the child in need of aid. That is what matters. Adults should be held accountable for 
their responsibilities and the court system should prioritize the child. They are more than a 
case number. SB 88 does strongly af�irm the signi�icance of continuity of the child’s 
community and culture and natural relationships with emphasis on the timeline of family’s 
response to OCS inquiry and searches. Foster parents cannot continue to create strong 
attachments with youth in care, cultivating healthy bonds and security, for a relative 
placement to express interest a year or more later. SB 88 ensures the department is held 
accountable for identifying possible relative placement, clearly communicating the next 
steps, and �inalizing whether they desire to take placement of the children or remain in 
their lives but not take custody.  

Our youth and biological families will have a sense of clarity and answers as communication 
is clearly shared during the placement search. The children will experience a decrease in 
trauma and an increase in control and understanding of their steps towards permanency.  
 
Thank you, 
Carson Johnson 



February 1, 2025

Senator Forrest Dunbar
Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee
State Capitol Room 121
Juneau AK, 99801
Re: Alaska SB 88

Senator Dunbar:

I am writing to you as a resident of Alaska and a foster parent of five years, to express my strong 
support for Senate Bill 88. This bill represents a beacon of hope for many children and foster parents 
caught in the protracted processes of the foster care system. Having personally fostered children for 
years, some from birth, I have witnessed the profound instability and
uncertainty these children face, which is only exacerbated by the current system's inefficiencies.

The story of a four-year-old I've cared for since birth, whose case is far from being finalized, is not 
unique but a common scenario in Alaska's foster care system. These children are left in
limbo, with their futures undetermined for years, leading to emotional and psychological distress. The 
frequent delays in court hearings, often due to administrative oversights, further prolong their wait, 
leaving them in a perpetual state of uncertainty.
Senate Bill 88 proposes necessary reforms that resonate deeply with my experiences and those of the 
children I care for. The emphasis on early and aggressive family search and the adherence to federal 
timelines for achieving permanency are critical steps in ensuring that
children do not spend their formative years in a state of temporary care. It is unacceptable for children 
to remain in foster care for four to five or more years, a time when stability and a sense of belonging are 
paramount to their development.

The bill's focus on establishing a more efficient, caring, and responsive foster care system aligns with 
the urgent need to prioritize the well-being and futures of these vulnerable children. It is imperative 
that we implement reforms that expedite the process towards finding permanent,
loving homes for them, whether through reunification with their biological parents, when safe and 
possible, or through adoption.
As someone who has seen firsthand the impact of the current system's failures on children, I implore 
you to support and advocate for Senate Bill 181. By doing so, you will be championing the rights and 
futures of countless children in Alaska, ensuring they receive the care, stability,
and permanency they deserve.



Thank you for considering my perspective on this crucial issue. I am hopeful that with your
support, Senate Bill 88 will pave the way for significant improvements in the foster care
system, benefiting both the children it serves and the families that open their hearts to them.

Danielle Wakefield



Destinee McClung  

  

Anchorage AK 99504 

Date: 2/12/2025 

Senator Forrest Dunbar 

 Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee  

RE: Alaska SB 88 

 

 Senator Dunbar,  

I am writing to you in order to express my support for SB 88. My husband and I have 
been foster parents for the past 5 years, and have had the wonderful experience of 
parenting nine amazing children through foster care. While we thoroughly enjoyed our 
experiences parenting the children and working with their families, we were devastated to 
see the disservice that the state does to protect the children in their charge. The 
unfortunate and expected standard that is child welfare in our state is abysmal at best. 

  When I receive a phone call requesting I take a child into our home and family, I ask 
a series of pointed questions to try and understand the reality that is the case - one of 
which is have you located any family placement options?" The answer is almost always 
"Not yet". When a child is removed from their parents and family, it is of the utmost 
importance that any and all family is swiftly identified, and that children can be placed with 
any safe family whenever possible. The current guidelines for family search in our state 
leave much to be desired. SB88 would ensure that family search is done swiftly and well. 
Childhood is an incredibly short time in one's life. and the attachments, community 
connections, bonds and relationships established during it set one up for success (or 
failure). It is well documented that children need stability to thrive. The unfortunate reality 
is that the state does not adequately identify family placements, leaving children moving 
between homes and lacking the stability they need to thrive. Whenever possible, it is 
imperative that family of foster children are located, and choose to swiftly step up and take 
placement, so these critical connections remain within their biological family.  

Secondly, if a child is found unable to return to their biological parents, we would 
ask that the state move to consider the physical, psychological and emotional wellbeing as 
the primary consideration when considering permanency decisions. After an extended 
period of time, the child is often well-bonded to the foster family, and has established 





Emily Bolander 
  

North Pole, AK 99705 
 

Senator Forrest Dunbar  
Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee 
State Capitol Room 125 
Juneau, AK 99801 
 
Re: Senate Bill 88 
 
 
Dear Senator Dunbar,  
 
I am writing to express my support for Senate Bill 88.  
 
My name is Emily Bolander, and I am a foster parent in Fairbanks, Alaska. Our family has been 
licensed through the Office of Children’s Services for 2.5 years, and in this time, we have had 
over twenty children reside with us, all but one who were under the age of 6. Some of these 
children have stayed for only hours, some for a matter of days, and others have resided as long-
term placements for a matter of years- nearly for the entirety of our licensure. Currently, we have 
6 children in our home between our 3 biological children and 3 placements. We have seen a very 
wide range of needs in children through our time in foster care. We have navigated Medicaid 
waiver services, have held children after surgeries, and have dove into the world of caring for 
disabled children. We have walked alongside biological families and have even had the joy of 
having dinner in some of their homes. Over the last 2 years, it has been an absolute privilege to 
serve these children and their families.  
 
If our experience in foster care has taught me anything, it is that children are born inherently 
deserving of two things: safety and stability.  
 
Safety of course is paramount for Child in Need of Aid cases, but often, stability is an 
afterthought in these cases. Sometimes this is due only to delays in the court system, or even 
simply due to lack of staffing and case overloads. While blame is hard to pinpoint, the lack of a 
solution does not negate the need for stability for the youngest of us in Alaska. 
 
This bill supports family connections whenever possible, and it provides a reassurance that these 
connections will be sought out quickly. Connections to biological family are proven to increase 
reunification outcomes, which ultimately, is the goal of foster care. The timely and appropriate 
search for safe family placements for children in crisis should be a priority of the Office of 
Children’s Services in ALL cases, and family members should absolutely be prioritized when 
seeking out placement options.   
 
While family should come first, this bill also addresses cases where these family members are 
unable or unwilling to provide a home to a child in crisis. In these situations, the child is placed 



in a licensed foster home, like ours. When these children reside many months in a licensed foster 
home, safe, healing, and appropriate attachments form. Some of these children stay in these 
homes from shortly after birth and have no recollection of any other reality. 
 
It is important to remember that non-relative foster placement is not an end to biological family 
connections. Often, these foster families form safe and healthy relationships with biological 
family members as well. With one of our long-term placements, we have been able to build 
beautiful and supportive relationships with the child’s paternal family; nearly twenty various 
family members who chose not to take placement, but love the child in our care. Even my own 
biological children have gained an additional set of grandparents, as these family members love 
and support our entire family. 
 
When children who have lived with a licensed foster family for a significant time are pulled from 
their homes for another permanency option, years into a case, these children experience the 
trauma of removal all over again. Compounded trauma is exceptionally difficult to unpack and 
treat and stays for a lifetime. The need for stability in childhood should never be understated. In 
situations where children have a safe and stable permanent option in their foster family, 
attachments should at the very least be legally considered in court. Children are not resilient in 
this manner, and relationships cannot just be replaced. The best interest of the child should 
always be considered, above all else. 
 
Children deserve safety, but they also wholeheartedly deserve stability, and that stability should 
come as soon as safely possible.  
 
 
Thank you for your time.  
 
Sincerely,  
Emily Bolander 
 
 



From: Jeff Rentzel
To: Sen. Jesse Bjorkman
Subject: Support for SB88
Date: Friday, February 21, 2025 4:40:21 PM

Dear Senator Jesse Bjorkman

I am writing to you today to express my strong support for SB 88.

My wife and I have been a licensed resource family within the state of Alaska for the last 7 years. During this time,
we’ve had the privilege of caring for 55 children. Our experiences of working with some of our state’s most
vulnerable youth have taught us much about trauma and the impact it can have on a growing body and mind.

Below are listed 2 of the many reasons we support SB 88.

● Affirms the importance of continuity of relationship, community, and culture by emphasizing thorough relative
searches so children are placed with safe, extended family in a timely manner. SB 88 also requires information
regarding search and notice efforts to be filed regularly with the courts for accountability purposes.
We recently had a child in our care for over 2 years before OCS they began a search of his relatives. This should
have been completed during the initial part of his stay with us. Unfortunately OCS had not completed any of their
reports to court, by the time they decided to move forward with them his mother finally began to make some
progress in her treatment.

● Requires the courts to consider both the child’s physical and psychological well-being when making permanency
decisions for children unable to return to their parents.

● Considers a young child’s psychological attachments and stability by requiring the courts to consider if they’ve
resided within their current placement for greater than 12 months when making permanency decisions for children
unable to return to their parents. We have had several children in our care for over 12 months that we wanted to
adopt but in the courts eye we had no say in their decision. At this time resource parents have no law status when it
comes to a child’s placement.

It’s been estimated that approximately 80 percent of children in foster care have significant mental health problems
compared to those from the general population. It’s time we consider what we can do as a state to provide youth
with a healing experience, rather than contributing additional trauma on their growing minds, through the infliction
of more instability and loss of relationships.

Sincerely,
Jeffrey L. Rentzel

Fairbanks, Ak 99708



Kristen Haddox 

 

North Pole, AK 99705 

 

Senator Forrest Dunbar 

Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee 

State Capitol Room 125 

Juneau, AK 99801 

 

Re: Alaska SB 188 

 

Dear Senator Dunbar, 

 

I am writing you today to express my extremely strong support for Senate Bill 188. 

 

My family has been a licensed ICWA foster family, as well as a relative placement, over the course of the 
last 8 years in Alaska.  We have been long term, short term, and an emergency home to 14 amazing 
foster children.  We recently adopted a child after 5 years and 3 months in our home.  We are well 
versed in developmental delays, ADHD, FASD, RAD, ODD, OCD, as well as all the other acronyms this 
journey presents.  Children are not resilient, not matter how agreeable they appear.  The brain 
remembers trauma. 

 

I believe there is a common misperception extended biological families do not want or appreciate OCS 
involvement.  I’m in the unique position, as a relative placement, to inform you many of us are extremely 
grateful OCS can intervene.  They can keep our most vulnerable family members safe in situations where 
our hands are tied.  The most invested family members are often the people the children are hidden 
from because our advocacy is unwanted.  Without the help of strict guidelines and early relative 
searches, we will be the last to know our family is in state custody.  

 

I am also in the increasingly not unique position of fostering a child for 5 ¼ years before they were able 
to find permanency.   My son arrived at 11 months old and was adopted at 6 years old.  His first 11 
months of life were horrific and barely survivable.  He has at least 10 diagnoseable conditions, and a 
multitude of health professionals advocated for permanency in our home due to the assured risk of 
Reactive Attachment Disorder.  OCS could not consider us a permanent option, even with advocation, 





Kristina Johnson 
 

Anchorage, AK 99508 
February 24th, 2025 
 
Senator Forrest Dunbar  
Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee  
State Capitol Room 125  
Juneau AK, 99801 

Re: Alaska SB 88 

Dear Senator Dunbar, 

I am writing to you today to express my unwavering support for SB 88. Our family has been a licensed 
resource family in the state of Alaska for the last 4 years. We have cared for 6 children and provided 
respite care for additional children during this time. I have worked in Special Education and Behavior 
Analysis for the last 14 years. Many of my students have been or are still in foster care and have needed 
trauma-informed members in their corner. Additionally, my aunt and uncle were licensed foster parents 
for 12 years, caring for more than 20 children, and adopting 6 children (and nearly adopting several 
others). My experiences as a foster mama, Sunday school teacher, in public education, and as a close 
relative have shaped my heart and helped me to better understand where we can do better for these 
precious children. 

Currently, our nearly 6-year old little one, has been placed with use since December 2021. Just last month, 
a new extended family member expressed interest in taking long term custody of her. This family member 
was contacted by OCS in January of 2022 and as of that time, they had no interest in taking care of the 
toddler. Now, more than 3 years later, they are able to change their minds, and permanency for another 
little life is held in limbo. SB 88 would interrupt these cycles of “changing minds” by encouraging 
extended family to not only express, but demonstrate their interest in taking placement of familial 
children. At this stage, more than two years later, SB 88 would also take into consideration the child’s 
psychological attachments and stability established in their current placement’s home for greater than 12 
months. Though we support healthy reunification and came into this journey to bridge the gap for 
precious little ones until they can be reunited with their biological parent(s), we also care deeply about 
additional trauma each transition causes in their life, and strongly advocate for transitions to be as few as 
possible.  

It is a heart breaking reality that more children in foster care, or who have been in foster care, experience 
more mental health challenges than children o the same age who have not experienced being in custody. 
Anything we can do to minimize the emotional toll and decrease the trauma impressed on the youth in our 
care will structure healthier relationships for these youth. As are result, it will cultivate healthier 
communities and citizens of our city as they continue to learn and grow. 

Thank you for your time, 
Kristina Johnson 







Sabrina Owsley 
 

Fairbanks, AK 99709 

February 12, 2025 

Senator Forrest Dunbar Chair,  
Senate Health and Social Services Committee 
State Capitol Room 125 
Juneau AK, 99801 

Re: Alaska Senate Bill 88 

Dear Senator Wilson, 

I am writing to you today to express my strong support for SB 88. 

Our family has been a licensed, ICWA resource foster family for nearly 12 years, fostering 30 
children and adopting 2, so far. 
We have welcomed newborns to teen, some staying just weeks or months, while others stayed 
for years before being placed with family. 
During this time, I served on the RFAB (Resource Family Advisory Board) for 6 years and 
represented Foster/Adoptive parents on the Governor’s People First Initiative Parent/Foster-
Parent Collaborative Council. In addition, I hosted the Northern Region Resource Family 
Support groups for 8 years and have continued to admin the Northern Region Foster Parent 
Support Facebook group since 2015.  I also worked for, and currently volunteer with, Beacon 
Hill as a Safe Families for Children host family. 
 
Our family has devoted our lives to the children in OCS’ care, as well as to their families, and the 
resource families who serve and love alongside us, so SB 88 is at the core of our mission for the 
children who find themselves in OCS’ care. 
 
We have witnessed the beauty of families reunited, as well as the devastation of young lives 
tossed back and forth between biological family and returning into OCS care, while witnessing 
the lasting, crushing impact those breaks in attachment have on the minds and spirits of these 
children.  
 
SB 88 affirms the importance of continuity of relationships, community, and culture by 
emphasizing thorough relative searches, so children are placed with safe, extended family in a 
timely manner. SB 88 also requires information regarding search and notice efforts to be filed 
regularly with the courts for accountability purposes. 
 
Had this bill been in place in 2018, our former foster daughter, who arrived in our home at age 2 
and left at age 5 after already suffering irreparable damage from the abandonment of her birth 



mother, would not have spent those 3 years attaching to our family, as OCS had failed to notify 
the father of her existence for the duration of her case. Instead, as we headed toward our 
adoption home study with her birth mother’s rights terminated, someone at OCS (after nearly 3 
years into the case) sent a child support letter to her birth father, which only then alerted him to 
her existence and notice that she was in foster care.  There was no accountability for the failure 
at contacting her biological father earlier on, and no one at OCS seemed to know why an 
attempt to make contact had not happened prior. She has spent years in counseling to manage 
her abandonment issues and today, more than two years after we said goodbye, she still asks to 
come home and still calls me mom. 

SB 88 also considers a young child’s psychological attachments and stability by requiring the 
courts to consider if they’ve resided within their current placement for greater than 12 months 
when making permanency decisions for children unable to return to their parents (in non-ICWA 
cases). 
Currently the law requires OCS to remove a child from a bonded foster home and send them to 
a relative they may have never met, even across the country, before considering the foster 
home they have settled into over the last year or more. Statistics show that these cases often 
end in failure, with the child being removed or rejected from the relative home and returning to 
care with more lasting damage done (often being placed in a new foster home to start over). 
The bonds formed with the foster family during these crucial months to years, are formative 
and as real as any relative bond that could have formed, had these relatives stepped forward 
sooner to care for the child. 

This leads to another portion of SB 88, which encourages extended family to demonstrate their 
interest and willingness to be considered for placement of familial children earlier in a case. 
Often, relatives are hesitant to step forward in caring for family members in custody, sadly 
waiting till the ‘11th hour’, as the case moves to termination and adoption, to step up for their 
young relatives and be willing to take placement. Unfortunately, this often happens long after 
the child has bonded with the foster family who has carried them through this traumatic 
experience to a place of healing, showed them stability for the first time, and loved them like 
family. Long after they have emotionally adopted the family as their own.  
The extended waiting periods (which are often years) for relatives to be proactive and willing to 
care for their family members, are destructive for the children’s emotional well-being, and begs 
the question as to why they let the child linger in the care of another until adoption was on the 
horizon.  
SB 88 will require OCS to encourage relatives to act much sooner in taking placement, rather 
than allowing the child to linger in care and disrupting a (foster) family bond after years of 
attachment. 
This change will decrease the amount of lifelong attachment disorders our children suffer from 
such as RAD, help to retain our resource families, and recruit new resource families, while 
strengthening family bonds and attachments, as the child is able to bond much earlier in the 
case with the relative placement. 



It’s been estimated that approximately 80 percent of children in foster care have significant 
mental health problems compared to those from the general population. It’s time we consider 
what we can do as a state to provide youth with a healing experience, rather than contributing 
additional trauma on their growing minds, through the infliction of more instability and loss of 
relationship. 

Sincerely, 

 
Sabrina C. Owsley 

 



Tori Schmidt 

 

Wasilla, Alaska 99654 

2/12/25 

 

Senator Forrest Dunbar, Chair 

Senate Health and Social Services Committee 

 State Capitol Room 125 

 Juneau AK, 99801 

 

RE: Senate Bill 88 

 

Dear Senator Dunbar,  

I am writing to urge your support for Senate Bill 88, a crucial piece of legislation that will help improve 
the physical, mental and emotional wellbeing of children in need of aid (CINA) in Alaska. As a licensed 
foster parent and someone deeply concerned about the welfare of vulnerable children, I believe this bill 
is essential in ensuring that every child has the opportunity to grow up in a loving, secure home with the 
benefit of long-term stability and attachment.   

Far too many children in the foster care system face instability, repeated placements and lack of 
permanent family connections, leading to long-term challenges in mental health, education, and overall 
well-being. This bill aims to address these issues. Research shows that children who experience stable, 
loving family environments have better outcomes in adulthood, including higher educational 
achievement, improved mental health and reduced likelihood of homelessness or incarceration.  

I urge you to support this Senate Bill 88 and to work with your colleagues to prioritize the well-being of 
our children in need of aid here in Alaska. Thank you for your time and dedication to improving the lives 
of children who require aid in the form of foster care. 

 

Sincerely,   

Tori Schmidt 

  



Dear Senator Dunbar,  
 
I am writing to support SB 88.  I was first licensed as a foster parent in the state of Alaska 11 
years ago.  I currently have an active foster care license and the placement of a young child in 
our home, which is my reason for not attaching my name to this letter of support as I do not 
wish my public support of this bill to have any implications for our current placement and 
established professional relationships within OCS.   
 
I have many friends and know many members in our community on the Kenai Peninsula who 
have had placements and decisions that would have been impacted by the necessary changes in 
this bill.  When a young child is placed in a home for over a year and then moved, the foster 
parents, who often know the child the best, are often at a loss of being able to do anything to 
impact this decision.  It is my hope that with the passage of this bill, OCS will expedite efforts to 
find family members and suitable placement options earlier in the process.  When they do not, 
it is imperative the child’s long-held relationships and psychological health be the primary focus 
of any placement decisions, recognizing that who a child views as their family will be impacted 
by who has been in their life and meeting their needs day-in and day-out.  In my experience, 
caseworkers and GALs as well as judges often do not have a full understanding or even a 
relationship with the child in care, while foster parents often have long established attachment 
and comprehensive knowledge of the child and their life.  We have personally had a child in our 
home for over 12 months in which OCS did not complete the family search process 
adequately.  We have friends who have a child who was moved this week that they had for over 
a year and brought home from the hospital because a family member was found at the 16 
month mark.  If a foster family receives placement of a child at birth or a young age and parents 
them for over a year, an incredibly significant bond forms.  For that child to be moved from the 
only family they’ve ever known because OCS did not do their job in a reasonable amount of 
time hurts everyone.  It’s preventable.  It doesn’t need to be that way and it is my hope that this 
bill provides some accountability to the department and changes in this area. 
 
Thank you. 
 
 






